MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE CABINET HELD IN COMMITTEE ROOMS 1/2/3, CIVIC OFFICES ANGEL STREET BRIDGEND CF31 4WB ON TUESDAY, 19 NOVEMBER 2019 AT 14:30

Present

Councillor HJ David - Chairperson

CE Smith PJ White HM Williams D Patel

Apologies for Absence

Cllr R Young

Officers:

Gill Lewis Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer

Kelly Watson Head of Legal & Regulatory Services

Mark Shephard Chief Executive

Susan Cooper Corporate Director - Social Services & Wellbeing Mark Galvin Senior Democratic Services Officer - Committees Corporate Director Education and Family Support Martin Morgans Head of Performance and Partnership Services

Zak Shell Head of Neighbourhood Services

Will Lane Operational Manager Shared Regulatory Services

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following Members declared a personal interest in Agenda item 10 for the reasons shown below:-

Councillor D Patel – As a School Governor at Coleg Cymunedol y Dderwen Comprehensive

Councillor CE Smith – As a School Governor at Bridgend College Councillor PJ White – As a School Governor at Maesteg Comprehensive

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the Minutes of a meeting of Cabinet dated 22 October 2019, be

approved as a true and accurate record.

4. SHARED REGULATORY SERVICES ANNUAL REPORT 2018-19

The Operational Manager, Shared Regulatory Services (SRS) presented a report, the purpose of which, was to provide Cabinet with the Shared Regulatory Services Annual Report 2018-19 for noting.

The report commenced with some background information, following which, the Operational Manager SRS outlined some key aspects of operational performance across the region arising from the Annual Report, particularly insofar as it related to Bridgend.

He confirmed that sickness levels for 2018/19 were 7.55 days per FTE person. This was below the Council's average of 11.90 days FTE, but was an increase on the previous year where absence records were recorded as 6.89 per FTE person. There were mitigating factors for this however, with several Officers undergoing planned medical

interventions. There were no discernible trends in either the short or long term absence figures.

He proceeded by advising that the Gross Revenue Budget position for 2018/19 for the SRS was an under spend of £496k against the gross revenue budget of £8.504m. For Bridgend County Borough Council, this resulted in a net underspend of £129k against a net budget of £1.328m. The Authority Specific Services for Bridgend County Borough Council underspent by £57k, which was partially the result of a £29k underspend within the Licensing Section and a £28k underspend within Kennelling and Vets, where activity is below budget.

The SRS had also consolidated service delivery, in accord with agreed standards and delivered the requisite financial savings. However, the report indicated that more demands were being placed upon the service at a time of reduced resources. Targets and actions identified in the 2018/19 Plan were achieved for the most part.

The Operational Manager, SRS was pleased to advise Cabinet, that the Service had been active in the Courts and Appendix 2 of the Annual Report, set out the successful interventions undertaken in the 2018/19 period.

Paragraph 4.2 of the report, then outlined key operational implications for BCBC and the Operational Manager SRS gave an overview of these for the benefit of Members.

With it acknowledged that the SRS Business Plan is also aligned to the Council's Corporate Plan, the next section of the report reflected upon some of the notable activities for the Borough during the above mentioned period.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing confirmed that she was pleased to note that food hygiene standards in establishments within Bridgend had improved in Bridgend for 2018/19 and that there had been some successful prosecutions against businesses that had fallen foul of food hygiene requirements and the like.

The Deputy Leader acknowledged the significant levels of improvements made within the SRS since 2014, but made the point that there were challenges going forward, particularly in respect of staff recruitment and retention moving forward.

The Operational Manager, SRS agreed with this, stating that resources had shrunk over the last few years and that there was an issue regarding the recruitment and retaining of certain professionals, for example, Environmental Health and Trading Standards Officers. This was being mitigated to a degree, by looking to use some underspend in the Service to recruit students and apprentices, before these were recruited by the private sector.

The Leader added that he was pleased to note that two businesses in Bridgend and Barry, had been prosecuted in relation to food allergens following test purchases and hoped that further such testing would continue in the future, in order to remind businesses of the ultimate consequences that could happen, if a member of the public had an extreme adverse reaction as a result of consuming a food product they were highly allergic to.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet noted the Shared Regulatory Services Annual Report for 2018/19.

5. <u>AMENDMENT TO THE SCHEME OF DELEGATION OF FUNCTIONS - RENTING</u> HOMES (FEES ETC.) (WALES) ACT 2019

The Operational Manager SRS presented a report, in order to inform Cabinet of new legislation, namely the above and to seek to amend the Scheme of Delegations of Functions to accord with this.

He confirmed that the Renting Homes (Fees etc) (Wales) Act 2019 came into force on 5 May 2019. Since the 1 September 2019, letting agents and landlords who manage their own properties are prevented from charging any fees before, during or after a tenancy, unless they were specifically exempt under the provisions of the Act. Such a banned payment is called a 'prohibited payment'. He added that Letting Agents and Self-Managing Landlords are also banned from requiring a tenant to take out a loan or entering into a contract for services.

Enforcement of such new requirements can be undertaken by the Council and Rent Smart Wales (as the Single Licensing Authority). They will contribute to a fairer and more transparent experience for tenants relying on the private rented sector.

The Operational Manager SRS added, that Welsh Government believe that any costs associated with renting in the private sector should be reasonable, affordable and transparent.

Paragraph 3.5 of the report, defined the different methods by which payment can be required by letting agents and self-managing landlords, whilst the next section of the report highlighted other issues regarding payments, including those that are banned and prohibited.

He proceeded further, by confirming that offences were committed where landlords and/or agents failed to comply with the Act and that local authorities were responsible for enforcing this legislation, in partnership with Rent Smart Wales (RSW).

He further added, that local authorities are primarily responsible for enforcing the requirements of the Act and have a duty to inform the Rent Smart Wales if they take enforcement action. Rent Smart Wales will also have a duty to inform Local Authorities, if they serve a fixed penalty notice or prosecute under the new Act. There were two formal enforcement options as described in paragraph 4.3 of the report, whilst paragraph 4.4 outlined the proposed new provision to be inserted in Scheme B2 of the Scheme of Delegation of Functions.

He finalised his submission by confirming that the Joint Working Agreement for the Shared Regulatory Services will also need to be varied, due to there being an extension of delegations to the Service.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing, advised that this was a good news report, it prevented tenants in the future from being exploited by landlords, etc.

The Deputy Leader referred to paragraph 3.5 of the report in respect of permitted payments. He advised that when he was a member of the V2c Board there was an issue regarding disaggregating rent charges from certain other associated tenant costs, such as for example, grass cutting or issues such as charging for installing sound proof insulation between rented properties under any Management Agreement that may be in place. He asked how matters such as this would be considered under the new Act and permitted payments, as these were extra payments over and above rent.

The Operational Manager SRS, advised that the main purpose of the new legislation, was to avert tenants having ability to unfairly charge tenants significant costs over and above the standard rent for the letting of a property. However, this was also dependent

upon other contractual arrangements that were in place between the landlord and tenant he added. He confirmed that he would look into this point and come back to the Deputy Leader outside of the meeting.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing added, that further charges such as for those referred to above, were probably classed as utilities and other services as part of any tenancy agreement.

The Leader referred to paragraph 4.3 of the report and reinforced the importance of the enforcement options available, should landlords not fully comply with the permitted payments scheme, which included the issuing of a fixed penalty notice (FPN) of £1,000, the payment of which would avoid prosecution proceedings.

He also encouraged effective promotion of the proposals through as many avenues as possible, including on-line, as well as directly reminding landlords of their responsibilities under the new legislation.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet:

- 1) Approved the amendment to the Scheme of Delegation of Functions as set out in paragraph 4.4 of the report.
- 2) Approved that the Monitoring Officer have delegated authority so as to authorise relevant officers to exercise as and when may be required, the carrying out of those statutory enforcement powers;
- 3) Delegated authority to the Monitoring Officer to approve and finalise and execute the terms of the Deed of Variation as set out in paragraph 4.5 of the report.

6. HOMELESSNESS STRATEGY 2018 - 2022

The Head of Performance and Partnership Services presented a report, to seek Cabinet approval to adopt and submit to Welsh Government the Homelessness Strategy and Action Plan 2018 – 2022, which has taken into consideration consultation responses.

The background of the report confirmed that Part 2 of The Housing (Wales) Act 2014 places a duty on the Council to carry out a Homelessness Review for its area and adopt a Homelessness Strategy, based on the results of that review. The strategy should look to:

- The prevention of homelessness;
- That suitable accommodation is and will be available for people who are or may become homeless;
- That satisfactory support is available for people who are or may become homeless.

He advised Members, that co-production was a key principle of developing the Strategy, during which, the views of service users in addition to the professionals involved in providing services and support for homeless people were collated. An independent consultant was also commissioned to undertake the Homelessness Review, he added.

A total of 76 questionnaires from service users were completed, which provided key information that ultimately informed the objectives and actions adopted by the Strategy. Service user interaction provided an opportunity

for discussion with individuals, which allowed them to voice their key priorities for action, as well as highlighting their experiences. This included reasons for homeless presentations, outcomes achieved and desired, and background demographics. Other activities participated in to gather information included:

- A half day workshop was held with Bridgend County Borough Council (BCBC) Supporting People and Housing Solutions Teams to explore their views on local provision and their performance in line with the Housing (Wales) Act 2014;
- A half day workshop was held with BCBC Statutory Services; Registered Social Landlords and Providers;
- Consultation with Cwm Taf Morgannwg Health Board.

Professional consultees as part of the process included:

Statutory:

- BCBC Housing Solutions
- BCBC Supporting People Team
- BCBC Social Services
- BCBC Environmental Health
- BCBC Local Member with Wellbeing Portfolio
- South Wales Police
- Swansea Bay University and Cwm Taf Morgannwg Health Boards

Providers:

- The Wallich
- Pobl Care & Support
- Llamau
- Calan DVS
- Shelter Cymru

Registered Social Landlords (RSL's):

- Hafod Housing
- Linc Cymru
- United Welsh
- Valleys to Coast

The Head of Performance and Partnership Services, reminded that a public consultation outlining the Strategy was undertaken over a six week period, following the presentation of the Strategy to Cabinet on 22 January 2019.

He referred to Appendix A to the report, which included a summary of the public consultation carried out, whilst the Strategy itself was shown at Appendix B.

He then concluded the report, by stating that the aim of the Strategy was to work collaboratively on a corporate basis with external partners and service users, in both a responsive, creative and timely manner, to prevent and relieve homelessness throughout the County Borough. This would ensure that people can access suitable accommodation, with the appropriate support required to meet their needs.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing advised that it was sad to note from page from page 75 of the Strategy, that the greatest reason for homelessness was loss of rented or tied accommodation, followed by parent no longer able or willing to accommodate and other relatives or friends no longer willing or able to accommodate. She added that there was a significant reliance on the private rental sector to assist in supporting the homeless.

She also referred to page 83 of the Strategy and looking forward, how it would develop further through different methods, such as the Housing Solutions Team appointing a Gateway Development Officer, whose responsibility it will be to develop and manage a Gateway for support services, to include supported accommodation. New and more innovative ways of working would also be pursued she added.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing also pointed out that with the projected change in demographics, this was likely to lead to an increase in people over 55's finding themselves homeless.

The Leader advised that he was pleased to note that Housing Services had launched a pilot service (SCART) the aim of which was to better support the homeless who also had mental health problems, as well as putting in place improved mechanisms to support those individuals who sleep rough, ie during the daytime.

The Head of Performance and Partnership Services, confirmed that the Council had been working with the likes of Pobl Care and Support and The Wallich (Wales' leading homelessness charity), to support rough sleepers in the daytime at Nolton Church, Bridgend on a Wednesday and a Thursday. A similar type provision was also being provided at Ty Ogwr, he added.

The Cabinet Member – Social Services and Early Help, advised that he was encouraged to note paragraph 4.2 of the report, where the Authority were concentrating upon learning the views of service users and listening to professionals who provide services and support for homeless people through consultation. This had been/was very important, as feedback from this, had informed objectives and actions subsequently adopted by the Strategy.

The Leader further added, that there was a need to provide more Social Housing and Affordable Homes within the County Borough, in order to cater for not just the homeless but also families in overcrowded and unsuitable properties. More action was also being taken against empty properties he stressed, in order that they could be brought back into occupational use, as there were far too many of these presently in the County Borough.

RESOLVED:

- (1) That Cabinet adopted the Homelessness Strategy attached as Appendix B to the report for submission to Welsh Government.
- (2) That Cabinet receives a further progress report in due course.

7. ENVIRONMENTAL ENFORCEMENT POLICY

The Chief Executive submitted a report, that sought Cabinet approval for the adoption of the revised Enforcement Policy for the issuing of Fixed Penalty Notices for Environmental Offences.

The Head of Operations – Community Services advised that on 16 April 2019, Cabinet approved a consultation exercise to seek the views of the public, in relation to a revised Enforcement Policy. This document included the procedures for issuing Fixed Penalty Notices, the level of fines and an early payment discount.

He confirmed that a public consultation survey based on Bridgend County Borough Council's amended Enforcement Policy was conducted over a twelve week period between 17th June 2019 and the 8th September 2019. The survey was available to

complete online, on the consultation pages of the Council's website and residents could also request a paper copy or another alternative format by telephone or email.

Comments regarding the consultation were also invited via letter, email and telephone.

In total, there were twelve questions which required a reply from respondents. All questions in the survey were optional and offered anonymity to the respondent. The Council's standard set of equalities monitoring questions were also included with the survey, as it is recommended good practice for all public facing surveys carried out by the Authority.

He explained that, in total there were 18 survey completions, representing 0.01% of the Bridgend County Borough population. This is subject to a maximum standard error of plus/minus 23.10% at the 95% confidence level. Therefore, there is 95% confidence that these responses are representative of those that would be given by the total adult population.

Full details of the public consultation and its findings were attached for Cabinet's consideration at Appendix A to the report, whilst a copy of the Enforcement Policy was attached at Appendix B.

The Head of Operations – Community Services, confirmed that it was important to recognise that issuing each Fixed Penalty Notice will be considered on its individual merits, matters of proportionality, objectivity, fairness and reasonableness. A system was in place to offer an appeal or contest to the notice and to preserve the integrity of the process. No undue external pressure should be brought, by either members of the Council or Senior Officers, which could be misconstrued to unduly influence the decisions by virtue of their position alone. This was a similar process adopted by the Car Parking Marshals when issuing fines for parking offences.

He concluded his submission, by expanding upon some salient points outlined in the Consultation Report that was attached to the covering report.

The Deputy Leader felt that there was a very fair approach that would be taken with regard to individuals. He reiterated that those who fall foul of the Policy, would be reminded of the provisions of this; given a warning, then fined if they repeated any such offending.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing, referred to the Table of Fines on page 114 of the report, and asked how the Council intended to communicate to the public about the different categories of offences, together with the level of fines for each of these.

The Head of Operations – Community Services, confirmed that a considerable amount of notification to the public of the terms of the Policy had been communicated by a number of different methods, though further promotion work would be carried out to raise people's level of awareness to the provisions of this. This would include the level of duty imposed upon householders who provide waste in the different receptacles so provided for this purpose. There would be a duty upon them to use the correct receptacle for the correct type of waste, or they could be fined.

The Leader concluded debate on the report, by adding that it would be beneficial also, if signage could be displayed throughout areas of the County Borough to deter the public from committing any Enforcement offending along the lines covered by the Policy.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet approved and adopted the revised Enforcement Policy for the issuing of Fixed Penalty Notices for environmental offences.

8. VALLEYS TASK FORCE EMPTY HOMES GRANT

The Chief Executive submitted a report, the purpose of which, was to seek approval from Cabinet to enter into a service level agreement with Rhondda Cynon Taff County Borough Council for the Valleys Task Force Empty Homes Grant and to delegate authority to Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council (RCT CBC) to deliver and manage Empty Homes Grants to property owners within the Valleys Task Force Area of Bridgend.

The Head of Operations – Community Services explained that the Minister for Housing and Local Government has agreed to support the Valleys taskforce by rolling out an Empty Homes Grant to all local authorities in the taskforce areas, as a pilot for the period from October 2019 to the end of March 2020. £10 million has been set aside for empty properties over the next two years within those areas.

For the pilot stage £4,500,000 has been allocated to deliver the programme. No financial contribution is expected from local authorities for this phase of the Empty Homes Grant programme. For Phase 2 Local Authorities will be expected to make a 35% contribution towards the fund. Phase 1 of the project had been fully supported financially speaking, through grant funding.

The Head of Operations – Community Services, added that this grant will furthermore support the delivery of the Council's and Welsh Government's priority of returning empty properties into use in the Valleys areas of Bridgend County Borough, in order to help regenerate communities, provide more choice and suitable accommodation for residents.

The next section of the report gave an overview of the current situation, together with the eligibility and conditions of Valleys Task Force Empty Homes Grant scheme, and the Head of Operations – Community Services, advised that RCT CBC would deliver and manage the Scheme in the Valleys Taskforce area of Bridgend, with BCBC then entering into a Service Level Agreement (SLA) with this Authority to access the allocated funding.

With regards to Phase 2 of the Scheme, the Head of Operations – Community Services stressed that though this would begin in April 2020, with a proposal of the scheme presently being developed. A further report would be provided to Cabinet regarding Phase 2 should the Council be looking to enter into this.

In respect of the next steps, he confirmed that Cabinet would need to consider the proposals detailed in the report and determine whether to progress with Phase 1 of the Scheme and, should this be agreed, then the Authority would sign the SLA to administer the grant.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing, made the point that she was pleased to note that Welsh Government (WG) were tackling the issue of Empty Properties remaining empty. She also noted that the target times for both Phase One and Two (if the latter received Cabinet approval) of the Scheme seemed ambitious. She asked when Phase 1 would be completed and what areas the Scheme covered.

The Head of Operations – Community Services, advised that Phase 1 was due to be completed by 31 March 2020, though he conceded that this was a relatively short timescale within which to take full advantage of the grant.

The Chief Executive advised, that they covered as far as Pontypool to the east and Kidwelly to the west, the 3 main valley areas and certain areas north of the M4. He

added however, that the exact extent of the areas needed clarification from WG as these were not clear from the relevant plans. He noted that Coytrahen was not included, though he considered that this village was located at the heads of the valley (ie Maesteg) this location was not included as part of the Valleys Task Force Area of Bridgend.

The Leader, as he had alluded to on a previous agenda item, urged residents with empty properties situate in the Valleys Task Force Area to bring these up to a habitable level, given that there would be funding available from the Council in order to assist here, as referenced to in the report.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet:

- 1) Approved the outline proposals for the Valleys Task Force Empty Homes Grant, as set out in the report;
- 2) Noted and accepted the risks and issues highlighted in paragraph 4.5 of the report.
- Delegated authority to RCTCBC to deliver and manage the scheme within the Valleys Taskforce area of Bridgend in accordance with paragraph 4.2 of the report.
- 4) Delegated authority to the Head of Operations Communities Services, in consultation with the Section 151 Officer and Head of Legal and Regulatory Services, to negotiate and agree the terms of the service level agreement with Rhondda Cynon Taf County Borough Council and enter into the service level agreement.

9. RE-COMMISSIONING SUPPORTED LIVING SERVICES

The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing submitted a report, the purpose of which, was to request Cabinet approval to implement the proposed recommissioning plan for the Supported Living services across the Bridgend County Borough and request Cabinet approval for Bridgend County Borough Council (the Council), to undertake a procurement exercise to invite tenders to establish a Framework Agreement of commissioned service providers.

She explained that the Council had carried out a procurement exercise in 2016, which had resulted in the appointment of three independent services providers to deliver Supported Living services to eligible individuals with a learning disability.

During 2018-19, an in-depth review led by the Adult Social Care's Transformation and Review team was undertaken, which focused on the effectiveness of service delivery and outcomes for individuals across the three independent service providers.

The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing, proceeded by confirming that the current contracts in respect of Supported Living Services were 'County-Wide, meaning that each of the three incumbent service providers must manage a number of Supported Living schemes dispersed across the entire County Borough, which did have some challenges for service providers.

The next section of the report, advised that the location of current schemes falls into naturally localised areas, which supports a move towards community-based contracts within the geographical areas shown in paragraph 4.2 of the report. This was more flexible and based upon what service users both needed, wanted and required.

Paragraph 4.6 of the report, explained that the above would be undertaken on a phased based approach for a number of reasons, including to ensure that there was minimal disruption for those affected by the change.

She went on to explain, that service providers on the Framework Agreement would not be guaranteed an award of a Local Area Service, each of which will be subject to its own tender process and evaluation. In order to mitigate risk of the impact of future business failure, no single provider will be awarded a Local Area Service(s) contract, whereby they will have a market share in excess of 50%.

Paragraph 4.11 of the report, included a table that set out the planned Stage 1 procurement timescales should approval be given to implement the Recommissioning Plan.

The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing added, that as part of Stage 2 of the procurement process, it was planned that everyone who lives in a Supported Living scheme will also be able to say what is important within the service and 'what matters' to them.

She proceeded further by confirming that certain engagement events had been held and the main findings from these were shown in paragraph 4.14 of the report.

Paragraph 4.18 of the report (as was highlighted in paragraph 3.3) confirmed, that the Learning Disability Supported Living service is a jointly-funded service, with around 75% of costs funded via Adult Social Care core budgets for the care elements of the service, and circa 25% funded via the Welsh Government Housing Support Grant (HSG) for the housing related support elements of the service.

Currently, these funding streams are separated which causes confusion for service providers and is also a complicated process for commissioners and support teams. Moving forward, it was proposed to combine these funding streams, which will then allow for a more person-centred and outcome-focused method for delivering services, in place of the current method of capping and fixing housing related support hours.

The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing then concluded the report, by advising of its financial implications.

The Cabinet Member – Social Services and Early Help commended the report, adding that the proposals contained therein, reflected that the service was listening to what users want going forward. The reports aims and objectives when realised, would also allow for more innovative and flexible approaches by which to support service users in the future.

The Leader asked if the Bridgend Parents Forum group had been involved in the recommissioning proposals, to which the Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing replied that they had.

The Cabinet Member – Social Services and Early Help added also, that the proposals had received support from Independent Advocacy groups (who were independent of the local authority)

RESOLVED: That Cabinet:

 Approved the recommissioning plan proposed for Supported Living services in Bridgend;

Approved the invitation of tenders to establish a Framework Agreement;
Noted that once bids to enter into the Framework Agreement are received from
service providers a further report will be presented to Cabinet requesting
approval to enter into the Framework Agreement and to implement the Stage 2
procurement of Local Area Service tenders.

10. REVIEW OF POST-16 PROVISION ACROSS BRIDGEND (PHASE 4 REPORT)

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support reminded Members, that in April 2019, Cabinet gave approval for work to be undertaken to prepare specific option proposals under Phase 4 of the review of post-16 provision across Bridgend.

This update report, provided Cabinet with the detail of those option proposals and seeks approval to go to public consultation on the basis of the proposals contained in Appendix 1 and supporting information in Appendices 2 to 4.

He confirmed by way of background information, that in 2016, a Strategic Review Board (SRB) was established.

The SRB in turn established a Post-16 Operational Board to review post-16 provision across Bridgend County Borough. This Board presented its report back to the SRB and then to Cabinet in October 2017. SRB recommended that six concepts be considered for the future of post-16 education and recommended two preferred options. Cabinet endorsed these recommendations and asked for more detailed work to be undertaken. This was completed and reported back to Cabinet in April 2018 where Cabinet gave approval for a public consultation on the six concepts and preferred options for post-16 provision across Bridgend County Borough.

Arising from the above and further consultations subsequently undertaken, Cabinet last April, approved the further analysis of three options from the original 6 concepts and details of these, were outlined in paragraph 4.1 of the report.

Supporting information with regards to each of these, Options was contained in the supporting information attached to the report, in the form of a series of Appendices.

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support concluded his report, by advising that Cabinet approval was now being sought to take the option proposals detailed in Appendix 1 to the report, out to public consultation from 2 December 2019 to 21 February 2020, with the intention of bringing the results of the consultation back to Cabinet in April 2020. In addition feasibility studies will be prepared, particularly where there are capital implications, and be presented to Cabinet together with the outcomes of the consultation, should Cabinet give approval to go out to consultation.

The Cabinet Member – Education and Regeneration, extended his thanks to the Specialist Officer – Post 16 Education and Training for putting together such an informative report. He added that Option 3 in the report had previously been the most favourable option to pursue, though there would be further consultation following which it would be revealed if this was still the case, or whether an alternative option would be preferred.

He was fully understanding of the view of many, namely that a popular choice would be to retain a 6th form within every Comprehensive School within the County Borough, though this would come with the need for some considerable collaboration and financial resource. He welcomed the contribution from the Council's Subject Overview and Scrutiny 1 on the review of Post-16, whereby Members of this Committee had been broadly supportive of proposals moving forward.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing asked if there had been any calculation to date of the costings relating to each of the 3 Options being put forward, to include school transport costs and potential capital costs.

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support confirmed that these would be fully considered as part of the next phase of the project.

The Leader stated that he was pleased to see that the next consultation would again be a comprehensive process.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet gave approval to go to consultation on the options detailed

in Appendix 1 to the report, for the future of Post-16 Education across the

Bridgend County Borough.

11. COMMUNITY LEARNING GRANT - EAST HUB

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support submitted a report, with the view of providing Cabinet with information regarding Welsh Government's (WG) Community Learning Grant and the East Hub project.

The background information section of the report, outlined that accommodation was secured for the North Hub in Coleg Cymunedol Y Dderwen and for the West Hub in Pyle Life Centre. However, there was no budget available to allow for a bespoke multi-agency hub for the east locality and as an interim measure, space was secured in Civic Offices for eight desks adjacent to the Safeguarding East Team. Since then, the Early Help Team had expanded from 14 to 23 staff, which had presented challenges for effective desk working/sharing, subsequently leading to an increase in off-site working and homeworking, which sometimes had in turn, a detrimental effect on issues such as information sharing and joint working.

He confirmed that in December 2018, Welsh Government (WG) invited local authorities across Wales to submit expressions of interest (EOI) against a £15m capital budget, to create community learning hubs. It was further recognised, that relocating the East Hub from the Civic Offices to Brynteg School, would significantly improve integrated working and funding for this purpose was subsequently approved.

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support further explained, that a scheme had been developed in consultation with key stakeholders, which comprised of a new detached, single-storey building at the Brynteg school site.

Whilst there had been a problem with the tendering process in relation to proceeding with the scheme, this had now been overcome he added.

The Cabinet Member – Education and Regeneration, advised that the report exampled effective cross curricula working between the areas of Education, Social Services and Wellbeing of Future Generations. Whilst there had been planning and access issues at the new Hub site, he was pleased to confirm that these had now been overcome, and extended his thanks to the Headteacher of Brynteg Comprehensive for assisting here to this end.

The Cabinet Member – Future Generations and Wellbeing added that notwithstanding the above, she asked for reassurance that all issues of safeguarding at the school had been resolved, given that the area in question where the Hub was being relocated, had no less than 7 points of access/egress.

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support advised that the primary concern had been to ensure that the site was made secure and this had been achieved through the erection of fencing around it at some strategic points, as well as the provision of a footpath near the Ewenny Road entrance. There had also been the provision of on-site parking for 6th form pupils and a Safeguarding Strategy would also be put in place at the school, which would include set lockdown times for the closing of the school gates and re-positioning of the Reception area to a more central area of the school.

The Leader concluded debate, by extending his thanks to WG for the extra funding they had committed to the scheme.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet:

- 1) Noted the contents of the report.
- 2) Approved the development of the East Hub on the site of Brynteg School as indicated in the report.

12. APPOINTMENT OF LOCAL AUTHORITY GOVERNORS

The Corporate Director – Education and Family Support submitted a report, the purpose of which, was to seek approval from Cabinet, for the appointment of local authority governors to the school governing bodies listed at paragraph 4.1 of the report.

Details of the necessary appointments were outlined in this section of the report.

The Cabinet Member – Education and Regeneration referred to Appendix A to the report that listed the current (and forthcoming) list of Local Authority governor vacancies and he asked if this could be circulated to all Councillors; the media, staff within the Authority and other community minded people, in order to obtain as much interest as possible, so that hopefully these vacancies could be filled in the not too distant future.

RESOLVED: That Cabinet approved the appointments listed at paragraph 4.1 of the report.

13. URGENT ITEMS

None.

The meeting closed at 16:20